


The LeRoy C. Merritt Humanitarian Fund was established in 1970 as a special trust in memory 

of Dr. LeRoy C. Merritt. It is devoted to the support, maintenance, medical care, and welfare of 

librarians who, in the trustees’ opinion, are denied employment rights or discriminated against 

on the basis of gender, sexual orientation, race, color, creed, religion, age, disability, or place of 

national origin, or denied employment rights becaus



beyond libraries’ operational needs. The IFC voted to approve the guidelines, and they are 

included in this report as an information item.  

 

CENSORSHIP AND RECENT CHALLENGES 

  

The Office for Intellectual Freedom monitors censorship, state and federal legislation, and 

privacy concerns. OIF also provides confidential support during challenges to library materials 

and services. Censorship doesn’t stop during a pandemic, as illustrated by the Matanuska-

Susitna Borough School District (AK) School Board’s vote to remove five titles from the English 

curriculum, which was later rescinded. From January 1 - May 29, 2020, OIF has tracked 61 

unique cases to 105 books, including to Lily and Dunkin (FL) and 10,000 Dresses (WI).  

  

INITIATIVES 

  



Reasons: Challenged and relocated for LGBTQIA+ content, for a transgender character, 

and for confronting a topic that is “sensitive, con



 

“Resolution Condemning Police Violence Against BIPOC, Protesters, and Journalists” is 

included in this report as an action item. 

  

Video Surveillance in Libraries Guidelines 

 

As ALA does not have specific guidelines, interpretations, or policies addressing best practices 

in the use of video surveillance in libraries, an IFC working group was charged with investigating 

and addressing concerns about general surveillance in libraries, including the use of video to 

record users and their activities in the library. The working group developed guidelines for 

reviewing policies addressing different forms of video surveillance. The guidelines are divided 

into sections, such as security cameras, public records, users filming in the library, and training 

for library workers. The committee voted to approve “Video Surveillance in the Library 

Guidelines,” and the resource is included in this report as an information item.  

 

Upcoming Webinars 

 

The Intellectual Freedom Committee and United for Libraries have partnered to host the 

webinar “Vendor Negotiation That Supports Patron Privacy and Intellectual Freedom” on June 

18. Moderated by IFC member Holly Eberle, the speakers are Privacy Subcommittee Chair Erin 

Berman, Privacy Subcommittee member Bill Marden, and Privacy Subcommittee member and 

United for Libraries board member Amandeep Kochar.  

 

  

Continuing Working Groups 

  

IFC continues to respond to threats to intellectual
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Committee on Professional Ethics and Intellectual Freedom 

Committee’s Letter Addressing Forward Together 

Recommendations    

         

May 14, 2020  

ALA Committee on Organization 

Chair, James G. Neal 

    

Dear Chairperson Neal and members of ALA’s Committee on Organization:   

  

We are writing to express concern about the lack of a standing committee to address issues and 

topics of importance involving professional ethics, intellectual freedom, and privacy in the 

Forward Together recommendations. As we understand it, the Forward Together proposal is 

now being reviewed by the Committee on Organization (COO), as the Steering Committee on 

Organizational Effectiveness (SCOE) has finished its work with its final report. 

At the outset of this tremendous and complex task, SCOE was charged, in part, to “embrace the 

Association’s core values.” In the proposed new leadership structure for ALA, there is not a 

clear and discernible path to ensure that core professional library values, such as Intellectual 

Freedom, Professional Ethics, and Privacy, have a consistent voice and seat at the table in 

order to inform the association’s mission and practice. Many members of the Committee on 

Professional Ethics, Intellectual Freedom Committee and its Privacy Subcommittee, and 

Intellectual Freedom Round Table have expressed concerns that such a decision suggests that 

professional values are no longer viewed as a core value or core function of the Association or 

the library profession.     

We respectfully propose the addition of a seventh standing committee to the Forward Together 

recommendations—Professional Values. The Professional Values Standing Committee would 





Julia Warga 

Chair, Intellectual Freedom Committee 

      

Cc: Wanda Brown, ALA President 

Julius Jefferson, ALA President-Elect Patty Wong, incoming ALA President-Elect Tracie Hall, 

ALA Executive Director 

ALA Executive Board 

ALA Committee on Professional Ethics ALA Intellectual Freedom Committee  
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Guidelines for Reopening Libraries During the COVID-19 

Pandemic 

  

by Theresa Chmara, J.D. 

As public libraries make plans to phase in reopening during the Covid-19 pandemic, they must 
consider how best to balance the safety of staff and patrons with the mission of providing the 
community with access to the resources traditionally offered by the library. In drafting plans to 
phase in reopening and policies to govern use of the library during these unprecedented times, 
public libraries should take the following steps: 

• Consult with legal counsel regarding both reopening plans and policies to govern staff 
and patron access to and use of the facility. 

• Review federal, state and local laws that may impact plans and policies, including but 
not limited to relevant Executive Orders, State Privacy and Confidentiality laws and local 
municipal directives regarding access to public buildings. Check for frequent updates as 
policies may need to be adjusted in response to new information about Covid-19 and its 
spread. 

• Review agency guidelines, including but not limited to local health offices, Centers for 
Disease Control (CDC) guidance on maintaining sanitary conditions and safe spaces, 
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) guidance on employment issues 
and the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) guidance on protecting 
employees in workplaces. Check for frequent updates as policies may need to be 
adjusted in response to new information about Covid-19 and its spread. 





3. Can public libraries require staff or patrons to wear masks if they wish to enter the 
building? 

In each particular setting and physical space, the public library must consider whether a mask 
requirement is reasonable and necessary to maintain safety. The CDC recommends the use of 
facial masks where other procedures, such as social distancing or partitioning of spaces is not 



5. Can public libraries be required to use sign-in logs for access to the library that collect 
personally identifiable information of patrons for release to other agencies for contact 
tracing? 

If a public library is required to use a sign-in log or otherwise concludes that such a log is 
necessary in the context of their particular library, the library must be cautious in how it collects 
such information and how that information will be retained, used or shared. Public libraries 
collect personally identifiable information from patrons in many instances. A public library may 
have an Internet sign-up list, a meeting room request form or other logs that collect the 
personally identifiable information of patrons. In fact, collecting such information in the form of a 
sign-in log for library access during the phased in reopening might be reasonable and 
necessary if, for example, the library has a policy during reopening that only allows a limited 
number of patrons into the library for a limited amount of time. Tracking who has entered the 
library and whether they have departed according to the time limitation policy might be 
necessary to ensure that other patrons have access to library resources in a fair and reasonable 
manner, and that the greatest number of members in the community can access library 
resources. Alternatively, the library could avoid using a sign-on log for this purpose if it utilized a 
procedure where a set number of patrons entered the library at a certain time and for a set 
amount of time and all had to exit the library at the same time. This type of time, place and 
manner procedure would eliminate the need to track who has entered the library. The library 
would only need to track the number of people in the library during a specific time period. As a 
best practice, libraries should limit the collection of personally identifiable information in all 
circumstances unless required by law or otherwise necessary to permit the library to carry out 
the functions of managing library services. If a library has a sign-in requirement, it must include 
procedures to maintain the privacy and confidentiality of that information. For example, the 
information should be gathered in a confidential manner and the sign-in log should not be 
displayed publicly in a manner that would allow other patrons, members of the public or other 



 

These guidelines were authored by Theresa Chmara and approved by the Intellectual Freedom 
Committee on June 8, 2020. 

Theresa Chmara is an attorney in Washington, DC. She also is the General Counsel of the 
Freedom to Read Foundation. She is the author of Privacy and Confidentiality Issues: A Guide 
for Libraries and their Lawyers (ALA 2009). She has been a First Amendment lawyer for over 
twenty-five years and is a frequent speaker on intellectual freedom issues in libraries. She is a 
contributing author for the Intellectual Freedom Manual published by the Office of Intellectual 
Freedom of the American Library Association. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 





This moment is an opportunity for libraries to step up and reinforce their communities’ faith in 

them as information safe havens. Instilling the right to privacy into library services is an act of 

empathy and kindness that we can provide to all of our users. Libraries seeking more guidance 

can visit the Choose Privacy Every Day website’s Protecting Privacy in a Pandemic Resource 

Guide and sign up to receive regular updates on privacy-related topics. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 





librarians everywhere to resist such abuse of governmental power, and to support those against 

whom such governmental power has been employed”; now, therefore, be it 

Resolved, that the American Library Association (ALA), on behalf of its members: 

1. calls upon its members to support initiatives to end police violence against Black 

people, to combat the systemic racism that infects our society, and to speak out against 

all attempts to restrict First Amendment rights. 

2. calls upon federal, state, and local governments to uphold, preserve, and respect the 

constitutional rights of protestors, of journalists, and of all people who want to make their 

voices heard and to share their words and ideas with the rest of the world and future 

generations. 

3. directs ALA staff to expeditiously publish and distribute this resolution to all ALA 

members through appropriate channels of communication. 

 

 
1
 “Statement Condemning Increased Violence and Racism Towards Black Americans and People of 

Color,” The Black Caucus of The American Library Association, May 28, 2020; “APALA stands with 
BCALA and Black Lives Matter,” Asian Pacific American Librarians Association, June 1, 2020; “ALA 
Executive Board stands with BCALA in condemning violence and racism towards Black people and all 
People of Color,” American Library Association, June 1, 2020.  
 
2
 U.S. Press Freedom Tracker (retrieved on June 11, 2020) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 





Policies should inform users whether or not security camera footage is being monitored in real 

time, and if that footage is retained by the library. The policy should also outline who has access 

to view live or recorded security camera footage. Access should be limited to the minimum 



  



1
 “Privacy and Confidentiality Q&A,” Intellectual Freedom Committee’s Privacy Subcommittee, last 

revised July 29, 2019. 

2
 “Recording Police Officers and Public Officials,” Digital Media Law Project. 

3
 Deborah Caldwell-Stone, “Auditing the First Amendment at Your Public Library,” Intellectual Freedom 

Blog, October 2, 2019. 
4 “Issue at a Glance: Visits and Requests from Law Enforcement Concerning Library Records and User 

Information,” in Intellectual Freedom Manual, 9th ed. (Chicago: ALA Editions, 2015). 

 

 

 

 

 

 


